

먼저오심 하나님을 알기 이전 이미 우리 삶에 다가오셔서 역사하신 그분의 은혜를 기억합니다.

만나주심 우리가 있는 이 자리에서 그대로 우리를 받아주신 하나님의 은혜를 함께 나눕니다.

다듬으심 우리를 다듬어가시는 하나님의 손길(성결과 성화의 은혜)을 경험합니다.

<mark>들어쓰심</mark> 주님께 쓰임 받는 사람으로, 거룩한 삶으로 하나님께 영광을 돌리는 기쁨을 함께 나눕니다.

# 우리가 살아가야 하는 방법

F

새42장 (통11장) 거룩한 주님께 새449장 (통377장) 예수 따라가며 새521장 (통253장) 구원하는 인도하는

#### 이 여는 질문

당신의 현재 상황에서, 지금 당장 해결해야 하는 가장 긴급한 문제가 무엇입니까?

## []] 본문 이해

솔로몬이 죽은 후 여로보암을 중심으로 북쪽의 10개 지파가 솔로몬의 아들 르호보암에게 반기를 들고 나라를 세웠습니다. 이것을 보통 북이스라엘이라고 부릅니다. 이에 반해 나머지 2지파(유다, 베냐민지 파)는 르호보암을 따랐고, 이들을 남유다로 부릅니다. 르호보암의 입장에서 보면 북이스라엘의 10개 지파는 반역자들이기에 그들을 처단해서 이스라엘을 하나의 나라로 회복하는 것이 당면한 과제였습 니다. 전쟁을 위해 군대를 모으니 18만 명이 되었습니다. (대하 11:1) 르호보암은 만반의 준비를 하였습 니다.

그때 하나님의 사람 스마야에게 하나님의 말씀이 임하였습니다. "형제와 싸우지 말고 각기 집으로 돌아가라" (대하 11:4)는 것이었습니다. 르호보암에게는 이해하기 힘든 말씀이었지만, 하나님의 말씀을 듣고 전쟁을 하지 않고 되돌아갔습니다. 그러자 놀라운 일이 벌어졌습니다. "온 이스라엘의 제사장들과 레위 사람들이 그들의 모든 지방에서부터 르호보암에게 돌아오는 일" (대하 11:13)이 벌어진 것입니다. 어찌된 일입니까?

원래 이스라엘 성인 남자들은 중요한 세 절기(유월절, 칠칠절, 초막절)에 성전이 있는 예루살렘에 가야 했습니다. 그러나 남과 북으로 나뉜 상황에서 여로보암은 자신의 백성들이 매년 세 차례씩 예루살렘을 방문한다는 것은 불안한 일이었습니다. 그래서 여로보암은 남유다와 갈라서면서 벧엘과 단에 제단을 세우고 금송아지 우상을 두며 종교적인 독립을 선언했습니다. (왕상 12장) 이일을 위해서 여러보암은 자기 마음대로 제사장을 세우기까지 하였습니다. (대하 11:15) 그렇게 되자 북이스라엘 땅에 서 하나님을 섬기던 레위인들과 제사장들이 설자리가 없어졌고 핍박을 당하게 될 수밖에 없는 상황이 벌어졌습니다. 그래서 자신들의 직분이며 소명인 예배를 드리기 위해 북이스라엘을 탈출한 것이었습니다. 레위인들뿐 아니라. 이스라엘의 지파 중에서 하나님의 뜻을 좇아 예배하기로 결단한 사람들이 레위인들을

따라함께 내려왔습니다. (대하 11:16)

하나님의 명령을 듣고 순종하는 르호보암에게 하나님께서 사람들을 보내주신 것입니다. 이스라엘 전역의 여호와 하나님을 경외하는 사람들이 남왕국 유다에 모이게 된 것입니다. 이로 인해 남왕국 유다는 강하게 되었습니다.

"그러므로 삼년 동안 유다 나라를 도와 솔로몬의 아들 르호보암을 강성하게 하였으니 이는 무리가 삼년 동안을 다윗과 솔로몬의 길로 행하였음이더라." (17절)

그런데 그것이 고작 3년이었습니다. 아쉽습니다. 르호보암은 견고하게 되어 세력이 강하게 되지 하나님을 떠나버렸습니다. 문제가 있을 때 하나님을 찾다가, 그 문제가 해결되니 하나님을 떠나는 전형적인 이스라엘 민족의 악한 모습을 보게 됩니다. 그 모습이 바로 우리의 모습이 아닌지 돌아봐야 할 것입니다.

## []]] 말씀 속으로

- 전쟁 준비를 마친 르호보암에게 하나님은 어떻게 하라고 말씀하셨습니까? (2-4절)
- 하나님의 말씀에 순종한 르호보암에게 어떤 일들이 일어났습니까? (13-17절)

## []]] 삶속으로

- 충분히 해결할 수 있을 것 같은 문제였지만, 해결하지 못한 실패의 경험이 있습니까? 그 실패의 경험을 어떻게 극복하였습니까?
- 하나님이 은혜로 풍성하게 채우셔서 회복하게 하신 경험이 있습니까? 혹은 하나님께서 회복케 하실 것을 기대하는 것들이 무엇입니까?

## []] **암송 구절 |** 역대하 11:17

그러므로 삼 년 동안 유다 나라를 도와 솔로몬의 아들 르호보암을 강성하게 하였으니 이는 무리가 삼 년 동안을 다윗과 솔로몬의 길로 행하였음이더라

## 

하나님께서 내가 준비했던 것을 하지 말라고 하실 때 어떤 마음이 들까? 그런 경우가 있다면 우리는 어떻게 해야 할까요?

# 위기의 상황 앞에서

F

새288장(통204장) 예수를 나의 구주 삼고 새349장(통387장) 나는 예수 따라가는 전능하신 나의 주 하나님은

## []]] 여는 질문

고양이 앞에 있는 쥐가 고양이를 이길 수 있는 방법이 무엇이겠습니까?

## []] 본문 이해

여로보암이 북이스라엘과의 전쟁에서 승리한 남유다는 평안을 누렸습니다. (7절) 평안을 누리고 있던 중 위기가 찾아왔습니다. 구스사람 세라가 유다를 치려고 병거 삼백 대를 거느린 백만 대군을 이끌고 쳐들어온 것입니다. (9절) 구스는 지금의 에티오피아로 당시 애굽을 점령할 정도의 강대국이었습니다. 그에 비해 아사 왕이 이끄는 남왕국 유다의 군대는 58만에 불과했고(8절), 구스의 군대에 비하면 대단히 열세했습니다. 위기가 찾아온 것입니다. 위기의 상황 앞에서 남유다의 왕 아사는 당황하지 않고 맞서 싸우기로 결정하고 나가서 전열을 갖추었습니다. (10절)

사람들이 위기의 상황에 처하게 되었을 때, 저마다 다르게 반응합니다. 당황하여 우왕좌왕하기도 하고, 무엇을 해야 할지 막막한 상황에 자포자기하며 무너져 버리기도 합니다. 또 어떤 이들은 식음을 전 폐하며 모든 것을 멈추고 기도만 하는 사람을 보기도 합니다. 과연 믿음의 사람이라면 위기의 상황 앞에서 어떻게 하는 것이 올바른 것일까요? 오늘 본문에서 등장하는 아사 왕을 통해서 그 비결을 보게 됩니다.

아사 왕은 100만의 대군 앞에서 무모해 보이지만 전열을 갖춘 후에 하나님께 부르짖었습니다. 그다음에 여호와 하나님 앞에 부르짖었습니다. "여호와여 힘이 강한 자와 약한 자 사이에는 주밖에 도와줄이가 없사오니 우리 하나님 여호와여 우리를 도우소서 우리가 주를 의지하오며 주의 이름을 의탁하옵고이 많은 무리를 치러 왔나이다 여호와여 주는 우리 하나님이시오니 원하건대 사람이 주를 이기지 못하게 하옵소서." (11절)

"사람이 주를 이기지 못하게 하소서" 아사와 남유다가 상대하기 힘든 규모의 구스 군대가 마차를 앞세우고 왔지만, 자신들은 여호와를 의지하고 주의 이름으로 그들을 물리치러 왔기 때문에, 하나님이 도우실 것을 확신했습니다. 그러면서 이 전쟁을 유다와 구스의 전쟁이 아니라, 여호와와 세라의 전쟁으로

정의한 것입니다. 유다 백성이 여호와께 순종하는 삶을 살면서 하나님과 함께 하는 한, 유다의 문제는 곧 하나님의 문제라는 확신을 가지고 있었던 것입니다.

아사의 기도를 들으신 하나님께서는 구스 사람들을 치셔서 도망가게 하셨습니다. (12절) 아사 왕과 유다 군대가 도저히 상대할 수 없을 정도로 큰 구스의 군대가 그들 앞에서 혼비백산하여 도망하였고 살아남을 자가 없을 정도로 전멸하였습니다. (13절) 보잘것없는 유다의 승리였습니다.

우리는 하나님의 백성입니다. 고양이 앞의 쥐처럼 연약한 존재들이지만, 결국 하나님의 백성들은 승리합니다. 우리의 뒷배인 하나님이 일하시기 때문입니다. 승리의 비결은 간단합니다. 최선을 다해 전열을 가다듬는 것과 동시에 하나님을 의지하고 하나님께 부르짖으며, 하나님의 손을 의지하면, 하나님이 일하시기시작하십니다.

## 말씀 속으로

- 평안을 누리고 있던 남유다 백성들과 아사왕 앞에 어떤 위기가 닥쳤습니까? (9절)
- 그 위기 앞에서 아사 왕은 어떻게 하였고, 하나님은 어떻게 하셨습니까? (10-13절)

## []] 삶속으로

- '무모한도전'이 승리할 수 있는 비결이 무엇이라고 생각하십니까?
- 하나님께서는 우리가 위기 앞에서 어떻게 하기를 원하신다고 생각하십니까?

## []] **암송 구절 |** 역대하 14:11

여호와여힘이 강한자와 약한자 사이에는 주밖에 도와 줄이가 없사오니 우리 하나님 여호와여 우리를 도우소서 우리가 주를 의지하오며 주의 이름을 의탁하옵고 이 많은 무리를 치러 왔나이다 여호와 여주는 우리 하나님이시오니 원하건대 사람이 주를 이기지 못하게 하옵소서

#### 자녀와 나눔

우리가 어떻게 하면 모든 것이 가능한 하나님의 힘을 사용할 수 있을까요?

400:1

F

새95장(통82장) 나의 기쁨 나의 소망 되시며 새288장(통204장) 예수를 나의 구주 삼고 주님 뜻대로 살기로 했네(돌아서지 않으리)

## []]] 여는 질문

다수결의 원칙이 적용되지 않는 것들은 어떤 것들이 있는지 나누어 봅시다.

## [∐] 본문 이해

아사 왕이 죽은 후 아들인 왕위에 오른 여호사밧은 북이스라엘 아합 가문과 혼인 동맹을 맺었습니다. 이 혼인은 하나님 보시기에 악한일이었습니다. 이 일로 후에 엄청난 후폭풍을 가져옵니다.

혼인 동맹을 하니, 사돈인 아합이 여호사밧에게 함께 "길르앗 라못"이라는 나라에 전쟁을 벌이러 가자고 제안합니다. (2-3절) 이런 상황에서 믿음의 사람들은 어떻게 해야 할까요? 여호사밧은 하나님께 묻는 것을 잊지 않았습니다. "먼저 여호와의 말씀이 어떠하신지 오늘 물어보소서"(4절)라고 아합에게 응대합니다. 그렇습니다. 우리는 무엇을 판단하고 결정하기 전에 먼저 하나님의 뜻을 물어봐야 합니다. 이것이 성도들의 올바른 모습입니다. 내 뜻과 결정보다 하나님의 뜻과 결정이 위대하고 완전하기 때문입니다.

그러자 아합도 여호사 맛의 제안에 응대하여 선지자 400명을 모아서 하나님의 뜻을 묻습니다. (5절) 그 선지자들은 한 목소리로 길르앗 라못을 치는 것이 옳다고 대답합니다. 선지자들이 그렇게 대답한 이유는 그들에게 거짓말하는 영이 임했기 때문이었습니다. (21절) 400명이나 되는 선지자들과 아합 왕은 그러한 사실을 전혀 눈치채지 못했습니다.

그때 여호사밧은 선지자들의 말이 미심쩍어 다른 사람이 더 있느냐고 묻자, 아합은 마지못해 미가야를 부릅니다. 미가야는 아합왕에게 나쁜 사람이었습니다. (7절) 미가야는 아합왕에게 좋은 일로 예언하지 않고, 나쁜 일로만 예언하는 선지자였기에 아합왕의 미움을 샀습니다. 아합은 자신이 원하는 말만 들으려고 했습니다. 자신에게 나쁜 말을 하는 미가야의 말은 듣지 않으려고 하였습니다. 이것이 아합을 망하게 하는 길로 이끌었습니다. 미가야가 나쁜 일로만예언한 것은 아합왕이 나쁜 일만 하였기 때문입니다. 아합왕이 원하는 대로 듣기 좋게 말하는 400명의 선지자들과 아합왕에게 듣기 싫은 소리만 전하는한 사람 미가야를 보며 무엇을 깨닫게 됩니까? 그 400명은 선지자이지만 거짓 선지자였습니다. 그들이 그렇게 된 이유가 무엇일까요? 미가야의 대답에서 그실마리를 찾을 수 있습니다.

미가야가 이르되 여호와께서 살아 계심을 두고 맹세하노니 내 하나님께서 말씀하시는 것 곧 그것을 내가 말하리라. (13절)

살아계신 하나님 앞에서 하나님의 말씀 하시는 것을 전하였습니다. 미가야는 하나님을 두려워하며 깨어 있던 사람입니다. 반대로 말하면 그 400명의 선지자들은 하나님을 염두에 두지 않은 자들이었습니다. 그 선지자들은 하나님보다 아합 왕을 더 두려워했습니다. 이미 거짓의 영에 지배를 받으며 더 이상 선지자이기를 포기한 것입니다.

길르앗 라못과의 전쟁에서 하나님의 사람의 말을 무시한 아합 왕은 결국 누군가 무심코 쏜 화살에 맞아 죽었고(33절), 하나님께 물었던 여호사밧은 평안하게 유다로 돌아갔습니다. (대하 19:1) 다수결의 원칙에는 아합 왕이 이기고 승리해야 하였지만, 결국 소수 의견이었던 하나님의 사람 미가야의 말이 성취되며, 여호사밧이 평안히 돌아가게 된 것입니다.

어떻게 사시겠습니까? 400명의 다수결의 길로 사시겠습니까? 외로운 미가야처럼 1명의 길로 사시겠습니까? 습니까?

## []]] 말씀 속으로

- 400명의 선지자가 한 목소리로 길르앗 라못과의 전쟁에서 승리할 것을 예언한 이유가 무엇입니까? (18-22절)
- 미가야가 아합 왕의 미움을 받으면서도 400명의 선지자들과 반대의견을 말한 이유가 무엇입니까? (13절)

## []]] 삶속으로

• 미가야처럼 살아 계신 하나님 앞에서 신실하게 서 있을 수 비결이 무엇이라고 생각하십니까?

## []] **암송 구절 |** 역대하 18:13

미가야가 이르되 여호와께서 살아 계심을 두고 맹세하노니 내 하나님께서 말씀하시는 것 곧 그것을 내가 말하리라 하고

#### 자녀와 나눔

대부분의 친구들이 하고 있는 행동인데, 그것이 하나님께서 원하지 않는 것이라면, 거절할 수 있겠습니까?

## 진정한 예배는?

F

새35장(통 50장) 큰 영화로신 주 새42장(통11장) 거룩한 주님께 부르신 곳에서

## []]] 여는 질문

지금까지의 예배 중에서 가장은혜롭고 감명 깊었던 예배는 언제이며 그 이유는 무엇입니까?

## [∐] 본문 이해

25살이란 나이로 다른 왕들에 비해 비교적 안정적인 나이로 왕위에 오른 히스기야는 왕위에 오른 뒤에, 외교, 국방, 정치, 경제보다, 하나님을 예배하는 것을 회복하는 것에 우선을 두었습니다. 유다가 처한 상황을 살펴보면, 위로는 북이스라엘이 위협하고 앗수르를 비롯한 주변 강대국들이 호시탐탐 유다를 침략하고 공격하였습니다. 처한 상황만을 놓고 보면 외교적이고 정치적인 노력과 국방의 힘이 더 필요한 상황이었지만, 히스기야는 그것들이 아니라 하나님의 성전을 재건하는데 온힘을 기울였습니다. 성전이 정비된 후 온 백성들이 2주 동안이나 크게 즐거워하며 기쁨으로 하나님께 마음을 다해 예배하였습니다. (대하 30장) 큰 기쁨으로 예배하기를 마친 백성들이 각자 자기 집으로 돌아가기 전에 중요한일을 행했습니다. 전국 방방곡곡을 돌며 우상숭배의 흔적을 모두 제거한 후에 집으로 돌아갔습니다. (1절) 우상 제거하는 일이 집에 가서 일상으로 복귀하는 것보다 더 시급한 일임을 알았기에 이 시급한 과제를 모두 마치기 전까지는 집으로 돌아갈 수 없다는 절박감이 그들에게 있었던 것입니다.

여기서 우리는 진정한 예배가 무엇인지를 살펴볼 수 있습니다. 진정한 예배, 하나님께서 기뻐하시는 예배는 예루살렘 성전이라는 예배 공간에서만 진행되는 것이 아니라는 사실입니다. 예배 시간과 공간을 초월해서 삶 전체로 이어지는 것이 예배라는 사실입니다. 거룩한 공간과 거룩한 시간에 하나님의 은혜를 경험하는 것은 너무나 귀한일이지만 거기에만 머물면 은혜 중독에 빠질 수 있습니다.

하나님의 임재를 깊이 경험했다면 그 힘을 가지고 세상으로 나아가야 합니다. 주님께서 우리를 이 세상으로 보내셨기 때문입니다. 예배당 안에서 머무는 신앙이 아니라, 예배당에서 충전해서 세상을 향해 나아가서, 세상에서 하나님 보시기에 옳은 일들을 행하는 것입니다. 이것이 진정한 삶으로 드리는 예배입니다.

히스기야를 통해 예배가 회복되고 성전이 회복되었습니다. 왕 한 사람의 결단으로 시작하였으나 온 백

성에게까지 퍼져서 온 땅에 퍼져 있던 우상과 제단들까지 제거되었습니다. 그리고 그 일들이 계속 이루어질 수 있도록 성직을 담당하는 레위인들과 제사장들까지 정비하고 성전에 필요한 것들과 성직자들의 필요한모든 것들을 왕과 백성들이모두함께 감당하여서 하나님의 예배가 지속되게 하였습니다. 히스기야한사람으로 시작해서 온 백성이 그 거룩한일을 함께 감당한 것입니다.

우리 교회들도 이렇게 되길 원합니다. 은혜로운 예배를 통해 은혜로 채워지고, 그것이 우리의 몸과 발과 손으로 표현되며, 삶에서 하나님의 나라가 세워지길 소원합니다. 또한 더 깊은 은혜가 지속될 수 있도 록 모든 성도들이 다 함께 자원하며 기뻐하며, 물질로, 가진 것들로 헌신하여 교회의 필요한 것들이 잘 채워져서 목회자들을 비롯한 모든 구성원들이 예배에, 신앙교육에 집중하여, 더 풍성한 은혜의 순환이 계속해서 이어지게 되길 소망합니다.

## 말씀 속으로

- 이스라엘 백성들이 예배의 회복 후에 했던 일들이 무엇입니까? (1절)
- 재정비된 성전에서 예배가 지속적으로 이어지게 하기 위해 히스기야가 한 일은 무엇입니까? (2-4절)

## []] 삶속으로

- 주일예배의 은혜의 감격이 일상생활 속에서 이어지고 있습니까?
- 우리 교회의 사역들이 한두 사람이 아니라 모두가 함께 감당하고 있습니까?

## []] **암송 구절 |** 역대하 31:1

이 모든 일이 끝나매 거기에 있는 이스라엘 무리가 나가서 유다 여러 성읍에 이르러 주상들을 깨뜨리며 아세라 목상들을 찍으며 유다와 베냐민과 에브라임과 므낫세 온 땅에서 산당들과 제단들을 제거하여 없애고 이스라엘 모든 자손이 각각 자기들의 본성 기업으로 돌아갔더라

## ₩ 자녀와 나눔

지난주일 예배 때 받은 은혜는 무엇이었고, 생활 속에서 어떻게 적용하였습니까?

Small Group Study

# The Way We Should Live



Worship the Lord in the Beauty of Holiness
When We Walk with the Lord
Strait is the Gate to Salvation

## Opening Discussion

What is the most imminent issue you have to resolve right now?

## Understanding today's passage

After Solomon's death, the ten northern tribes followed Jeroboam, rebelled against Solomon's son Rehoboam and established their kingdom. This is called Northern Israel. On the other hand, the remaining two tribes (tribes of Judah and Benjamin) followed Rehoboam and became the Southern Kingdom. From Rehoboam's point of view, the ten tribes of Northern Israel were traitors, so it was his immediate task to punish them and restore Israel as one nation. When they gathered an army for war, they numbered 180,000 (v. 1). Rehoboam prepared everything.

As they were getting ready, the word of God came to Shemaiah, the man of God, "Do not fight with your brother, let each one go home" (v. 4). It was difficult for Rehoboam to understand, but he listened to God's word and went back without going to war. Then an amazing thing happened. "The priests and Levites of all Israel returned to Rehoboam from all their provinces" (v. 13). What was happening?

Historically, all men of Israel had to go to the temple in Jerusalem for three important festivals (Passover, Weeks, and Tabernacles). However, when the country was divided into North and South, Jeroboam was nervous about his people visiting the temple three times a year. Therefore, Jeroboam built altars in Bethel and Dan and declared religious independence by placing a golden calf idol (1 Kings 12). Jeroboam even appointed his own priests (v. 15). As a result, the Levites and priests in northern Israel lost their role and had to suffer persecution. Consequently, this led them to escape the Northern Kingdom to fulfill their call and duty to be used in temple worship. The Levites and those who decided to worship

according to God's way came down along with the Levites (v. 16).

God sent people back to Rehoboam, who listened to and obeyed God's commands. People who feared Jehovah God from all over Israel gathered in Judah, the southern kingdom. As a result, Judah, the southern kingdom, became a strong country.

"They supported the kingdom of Judah and were loyal to Rehoboam son of Solomon for three years; they followed the edicts of David and Solomon for three years" (v. 17). Regretfully, it lasted only three years. When Rehoboam achieved a strong kingdom, he left God. This was typical evil behavior for the Israelites. They sought God when troubled and they left God when times were good. We need to see whether or not we do the same.

## Into the Word

- What did God tell Rehoboam to do after preparing for war? (vv. 2-4)
- What happened to Rehoboam, who obeyed God's word? (vv. 13-17)

## Into our life

- Have you encountered a problem that looked easy but you weren't able to resolve? Were you able to overcome that failure?
- Have you ever experienced a reconciliation through the grace of God that led to victory? If not, is there a situation you are asking currently God to restore?

## Memory Verse | 2 Chronicles 11:17

They supported the kingdom of Judah and were loyal to Rehoboam, son of Solomon for three years; they followed the edicts of David and Solomon for three years.

## Sharing with your children

If God tells you not to proceed with the plans you had, how will you feel? If you have experienced that, how did you respond?

## In the Face of Crisis



Blessed Assurance, Jesus is Mine Am I a Soldier of The Cross The Almighty God With His Power

## Opening Discussion

How can a mouse outwit a cat when it is right in front of the cat?

## Understanding today's passage

The Southern Kingdom enjoyed peace after Jeroboam won the war against Northern Israel (v. 7). While enjoying peace, a crisis came. Zerah the Cushite attacked Judah with an army of one million and three hundred chariots (v. 9). Cush is modern—day Ethiopia. At that time, it was a powerful country occupying Egypt. In comparison, the army of the Southern King—dom of Judah led by King Asa only numbered 580,000 (v. 8). compared to Cush's army, they were highly inferior. A crisis has arrived. In the face of danger, King Asa of Judah was not taken aback, decided to fight, went out and lined up (v. 10).

When people face a crisis, each person reacts differently. Sometimes they are anxious and confused; sometimes, they give up and are at a loss, not knowing what to do. Other people stop eating and drinking and start to pray. If you are a person of faith, what is the right thing to do in a crisis? We will learn what to do by looking at King Asa from today's text.

In front of a million troops that were standing in a battle line, King Asa cried out to God, "O Lord, there is no one but you who can help the weak when they are vastly outnumbered. Help us, O Lord our God, for we rely on you and have marched on your behalf against this huge army. O Lord, you are our God; don't let men prevail against you!" (v. 11).

"Let no one overcome you." The Cushite army came with chariots, and it seemed too difficult for Asa and Judah to overcome, but they relied on the Lord. They charged forward in the name of the Lord and were confident that God would help them. Asa defined this war as not between Judah and Cush but between Yahweh and Zerah. As long as the people of

Judah lived a life of obedience to God and were with God, they were convinced that Judah's problems were God's problems.

God, who heard Asa's prayer, struck the Cushites and made them flee (v. 12). Cush's army, which was too large for King Asa and the army of Judah, fled in horror. They were annihilated to such an extent that no one would survive. (v. 13) It was a victory for Judah. We are God's people. We are like mice in front of a cat, but God's people are always victorious because God has our back. The secret to victory is simple. If you do your best to prepare your battle lines and simultaneously rely on God, cry out to God, and rely on God's

## Into the Word

hand, God will begin His work.

- What kind of crisis came to the people of southern Judah and King Asa when they were enjoying peace? (v. 9)
- What did King Asa do in the face of crisis and what did God do? (vv. 10–13)

## Into our life

- What is the secret of winning with the "cat and mouse challenge"?
- What do you think God wants us to do in the face of a crisis?

## Memory Verse | 2 Chronicles 14:11

O Lord, there is no one but you who can help the weak when they are vastly outnumbered. Help us, O Lord our God, for we rely on you and have marched on your behalf against this huge army. O Lord, you are our God; don't let men prevail against you!

## Sharing with your children

How can we use the power of God who makes all things possible?

400:1



O Thou, In Whose Presence I Could Not Do Without Thee I Have Decided to Follow Jesus

## Opening Discussion

What are the things that do not follow the majority rule?

## Understanding today's passage

After the death of King Asa, his son Jehoshaphat succeeded to the throne, and he entered into a marriage alliance with the Ahab family in northern Israel (v 1). This marriage was evil in the sight of God. This brings a devastating storm to the country.

After making a marriage alliance, the in-law Ahab, proposes to Jehoshaphat that they go to war against the country Ramoth Gilead (vv. 2–3). What should people of faith do in this situation? Jehoshaphat did not forget to ask God. He responds to Ahab by saying, "First, ask what the word of the Lord is like today" (v. 4). That's right. Before we decide anything, we must first ask God's will. This is the true character of believers because God's will and decisions are more significant and perfect than ours.

Ahab responded to Jehoshaphat's suggestion and gathered his 400 prophets to ask God's will. (v. 5) The prophets answered with one voice that it was right to strike Ramoth Gilead. The prophets answered in such a way because the spirit of lying came upon them (v. 21). The 400 prophets and King Ahab did not see the truth at all.

Jehoshaphat didn't trust the prophets and asked if there were any others, and Ahab reluctantly called Micaiah. Micaiah was disliked by King Ahab (v. 7). Micaiah was a prophet who did not prophesy beneficial things to King Ahab, but only bad things, which caused King Ahab to hate him. Ahab tried to hear only what he wanted. He tried not to listen to Micaiah speaking bad things about him. This led to the downfall of Ahab. Micaiah prophesied bad things because King Ahab only did terrible things.

What do you learn when seeing 400 prophets saying whatever King Ahab wants to hear

and Micaiah, who only tells King Ahab things that are not pleasant? Those 400 were prophets, but they were false prophets. Why did they become that way? The clue can be found in Micaiah's answer. Micaiah said, "As the LORD lives, whatever my God says, I will speak" (v. 13). In front of the living God, he preached the words of God. Micaiah was a man who feared God and was awake. In other words, those 400 prophets did not care about God. Those prophets feared King Ahab more than God. They gave up on being a prophet and were dominated by the spirit of lies.

In the war against Ramoth Gilead, King Ahab, who ignored the words of the man of God, was killed by an arrow randomly shot by someone (v. 33), and Jehoshaphat, who inquired of God, returned to Judah in peace (2 Chr 19:1). According to the principle of the majority rule, King Ahab should have won and been victorious. Still, in the end, the words of Micaiah, the man of God, who was the minority, were fulfilled, and Jehoshaphat returned safely.

How do you want to live? Will you live by the majority opinion of 400 men? Or would you instead follow the one man's righteous walk like the solitary Micaiah?

## Into the Word

- Why did 400 prophets' prophecy as one voice that they would win against Ramoth Gilead? (vv. 18–22)
- Despite King Ahab's hate, why did Micaiah speak against 400 prophets? (v. 13)

#### Into our life

• What do you think made Micaiah stand before the Lord faithfully?

#### Memory Verse | 2 Chronicles 18:13

But Micaiah said, "As certainly as the Lord lives, I will say what my God tells me to say!"

#### Sharing with your children

Can you say no to the things your friends are doing if that is something God doesn't want you to do?



# What is True Worship



O for A Thousand Tongues Great King of Glory At The Place Where You Call

## Opening Discussion

What was the most grace-filled and inspired worship service you've experienced so far and why?

## Understanding today's passage

Hezekiah became king at 25, a relatively stable age compared to other kings. He prioritized restoring worship rather than diplomacy, politics or the economy. Looking at the situation Judah was in, there were constant threats from northern Israel, Assyria and other powerhouses. Looking at the situation, diplomatic and political efforts and national defense were needed more, but Hezekiah devoted all his energy to rebuilding the temple of God.

After the temple was renovated, people worshiped God wholeheartedly with great joy for two weeks (2 Chr 30). After the celebration, the Israelites did essential things before returning home. They went out to the towns of Judah and removed all traces of idolatry. (v. 1) They knew that eliminating idols was more urgent than going home and returning to their daily lives. They had a sense of urgency that they could only return home after finishing all these critical tasks.

Here, we can see what true worship is. True worship pleases God and does not occur only in the worship space of the Jerusalem temple. Worship should transcend time and space and lead to life. It is important to experience God's grace in holy space and time, but we should go beyond experience and take it into our daily lives.

If you have deeply experienced the presence of God, you must move into the world with that strength because the Lord commands us to go into this world. Faith should not remain in the sanctuary, but it is to be recharged in church and taken out into the world.

Worship means living righteously doing what is right in the eyes of God in the world. This is true worship.

Temple worship was restored through Hezekiah. It started with the decision of one king, but it spread to all the people. They removed the idols and altars in Judah and the work continued. The Levites and priests organized, the king and the people handled everything necessary for the temple, and they worshiped God.

Starting with one man, Hezekiah, all of Judah performed the holy work together. We want our church to be like this too. Through grace-filled worship, together, we experience God's love. I pray that all members of the church will give their full attention and heart with great joy to share the love of Christ and experience abundant grace.

## Into the Word

- What did the Israelites do after the rededication of worship? (v. 1)
- What did Hezekiah do to ensure that worship continued in the refurbished temple? (vv. 2-4)

## Into our life

- Is the fullness of the grace of Sunday worship continuing in your daily life?
- Are all the ministries of our church being handled together, not just by one or two people?

## Memory Verse | 2 Chronicles 31:1

When all this was over, the Israelites who were in the cities of Judah went out and smashed the sacred pillars, cut down the Asherah poles, and demolished all the high places and altars throughout Judah, Benjamin, Ephraim, and Manasseh. Then all the Israelites returned to their own homes in their cities.

#### Sharing with your children

What did God say to you during worship and how are you implementing that in your life?